
City of Seattle
Office of Professional Accountability

April 18,2016

Chief Kathleen M. O'Toole
Seattle Police Department
PO Box 34986
Seattle, V/A 98 124 -4986

RE: MANAGEMENT ACTION RECOMMENDATION (20 I 5OPA- 1 53 5)

Dear Chief O'Toole:

Dear Chief O'Toole,

The Office of Professional Accountability (OPA) recently completed its investigation into
allegations that a Seattle Police Department (SPD) officer was using his position in the
Department to personally profit from the sale of clothing items branded with SPD and SPD
Specialty Unit logos. The sale of these items was marketed as a fund-raising effort to benefit a
charity andlor raise funds for the Specialty Unit to purchase items for which there was no SPD
budget. V/hile the OPA investigation found no evidence to support the allegation the named
ofhcer was selling the items under false pretenses or personally profiting from their sale, it did
reveal a host of ethical, financial and practical problems I believe need to be addressed without
delay. Our investigation, while limited to the actions of one officer in one Specialty Unit, also
yielded information indicating that this practice of producing and selling SPD and SPD Specialty
Unit "branded items" (e.g., clothing, coffee mugs, challenge coins, etc.) while on duty and using
Department resources and positions may be fairly wide-spread and unregulated. Such practices
can create a variety of public perception and trust challenges for SPD. I am also concerned about
the potential risk to the reputations and careers of those employees who, perhaps with the best of
intentions andlor at the request of their supervisor, get involved in collecting and accounting for
cash and checks from fellow employees and members of the public. Without adequate policies,
procedures and fiduciary safeguards in place, these employees risk being accused of financial
incompetence, conflicts of interest or (worst) outright theft. Please feel free to review the OPA
investigation into this particular complaint for a fuller understanding of the issues involved.

Recommendation: It is my recommendation that SPD take the following steps immediately

Issue a Directive putting an immediate halt to the marketing and sales by sPD
employees of merchandise branded in any way that is linked to SPD or any SPD unit.
Conduct an audit of all SPD divisions and units to determine the nature and extent of
activities by SPD employees to market and offer for sale such merchandise and
collect associated cash donations.
Based on the audit recommended above, develop a policy either prohibiting or
regulating such activities. If the decision is made to permit such activities, adequate
procedures and safeguards should established to prevent actual or perceived conflicts
of interest andlor financial misconduct.
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Thank you very much for yorn prompt attention to this matter of public trust and confidence in
the professional conductbf the SPD and its employees. Please inform me of your response to this
recourmendation and, should you decide to take action as a result, the progress of this action.

Pierce Murphy
Director, Offi ce of Professional Accountability
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